WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 6th January 2020

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 6th January at 7.10 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, N Powell-Brace, M McGuffie, M Barr, N Smith, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, J Hunt, W Battishill, C Booth.
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

There were 10 members of the public present and 2 members of the press.
180. Welcome and Introductions

Councillor Janet Lloyd opened the meeting, with a welcome to guests.
181. Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Councillors D Bradley, and R Henley.
182.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Barr, Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd, and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest in agenda item 17 ‘Payment of Accounts’ as two invoices from the IT Consultant MTMIT had been received, and Councillor Lloyd was a customer of MTMIT.
Councillor Lloyd declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 11, as Council’s decision would directly affect her. She advised she would leave the room during the discussion.

Councillor Thorne also declared a personal interest in agenda items 17 ‘Payment of Accounts’ to MTMIT as he was a customer and personal friend of MTMIT.
Councillor Powell-Brace declared a personal interest in agenda item 9 as she was a member of the Wellington Arts Association.
Councillor Battishill declared an interest in agenda item 14, being a resident at Cades Farm.
183. MINUTES

Councillors approved the minutes of December’s Planning and Council meeting as a true and accurate record of proceedings, with the Mayor signing the minutes to this effect.   
184. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
A report of the Mayor’s engagements for the previous month had been circulated. The Mayor thanked Sue White for once again organising the Christmas retailer’s window-dressing competition, noting the high quality of this year’s displays. The Mayor also thanked Isobel Ward as the representative of the Churches Together Team for all the hard work the team had put into arranging the Christmas Dinner. The Mayor concluded by noting how lovely it was to see Wellington’s hospital up and running again.
185. POLICE REPORT

Sharon Baker, Police Partnership Officer presented the police report for the previous month. She introduced PCSO Alex Potter who was now a qualified member of the local policing team.
It was noted there had been a decrease in incidents of anti-social behaviour, also that not all of the ASB related to youth. The park was still a bit of a hot-spot, and as a result of a safeguarding concern, some early morning welfare checks had been carried out.

During the Christmas drink-driving campaign some 600 vehicles had been stopped. There had been no drink-driving incidents however which was excellent news.

Councillor Lithgow added that overall the town remains a nice, safe and quiet town, and he offered a vote of thanks on behalf of the Council for the excellent work of the police in keeping the town safe. Several Councillors validated his thanks.

Councillor Smith asked if the police report could separate arson out of the criminal damage heading, given it was potentially a far more dangerous event, however this was not possible.

186. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been previously circulated to Councillors, with the Clerk highlighting three points:-
(i) Study towards the Clerk’s formal qualification (CiLCA) was virtually complete.

(ii) The National Trust had been delighted with the success of their time in the pop-up shop. To date 170 plus visitors had called in to learn about the monument restoration project, and 19 new volunteers had signed up. This meant there could definitely be scaffold tours later in the spring. There had been lots of interest from people also wishing to book the pop-up shop.
(iii) The Contractor had postponed the meeting at the Longforth Road toilets for one week so the meeting would instead take place on the 14th January at 10am.

Councillor Barr expressed his concern that there was no agenda item for ‘Councillors Question Time’ as he felt Councillors should have the opportunity to raise issues at the meeting without a specific agenda item. He advised he had spoken with Somerset West and Taunton Council’s Monitoring Officer, who had expressed surprise that this was not a standing item on the Town Council’s agenda, as it should be.
The Clerk agreed to look into this.
187. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward wished all present a Happy New Year. She told the meeting how successful the sheep trail had been this year with an amazing 61 shops participating. Isobel went on to say that 21 guests had attended the Churches Together Christmas Lunch. This had been held at the Methodist Church this year and the event had gone really well. Carols around the pubs had also gone well with over £330 raised. Isobel thanked the Mayor and Town Council for their continuing support.
Isobel notified the meeting that the Annual General Meeting for Churches Together would take place on 28th January, and all were welcome.
(b) Paul Baker addressed the meeting, saying he had specifically attended as a result of a recent article in the Wellington Weekly about the cost and performance of the town’s Christmas lights. He told the meeting that he was a local man who had moved around and chosen to move back to Wellington as it was such a wonderful town. He felt the town ‘punched well above its weight’ with a great range of amenities such as a swimming pool, cinema and three supermarkets. The Christmas lights had been a real joy to see, but he agreed the costs did seem high so it would be good for the Council to consider comparative quotes in future years.
188. SALE OF LAND TO REAR OF WELLESLEY CINEMA

Consent was required from the Council to enable the registration of the land, as part of a proposed sale, as there was a financial charge to the Council over this property. Noting that sufficient information to consider the request had now been received:-
RESOLVED to give formal consent to transfer ownership of the parcel of land.
189. GRANT APPLICATIONS
No applications had been received during the previous month. Councillors noted the current overspend of £207 on the grant fund. It was proposed to review overall spend with a view to allocating costs to other relevant cost headings towards the end of the financial year. Comment was also made that the Council should adopt a ‘when it’s spent it’s spent’ approach.
190. MAYORAL VISIT TO TORRES VEDRAS CARNIVAL

Councillor Lloyd had requested that the Council pay her and her Consort’s air fare to Torres Vedras. She had previously circulated a written report regarding her Mayoral invitation to the Torres Vedras Carnival. Further information had been provided to the Finance Committee earlier that evening.

Councillor Lloyd left the room and Councillor Lithgow, as Deputy Mayor chaired this section of the meeting.

Councillor Thorne advised the meeting that the Finance Committee’s recommendation was to fund the air fare, airport transfers, and an official gift from the Town Council.
Councillor Barr sought clarification as to whether this would now become an annual event, but consensus was that any such invitation would be reviewed on its own merits.
RECOMMENDED to fund the Mayor and Consort’s air fare, airport transfers and an official gift.

Councillor Lloyd re-entered the room and re-convened as Chairman of the meeting.

191. BUDGET

A draft budget and report had been circulated with the agendas. Councillors discussed the proposals noting:-
· The importance of the budget and the vision of the Council to be a dynamic force for good in the town. 
· Whilst an increase of 30 pence per week per household was proposed (31%) these funds would enable the Council to do more for the town.
Councillor Thorne proposed a motion to move the Finance Committee to an alternative evening, but Councillors voted against this proposal and discussion continued.
· Councillor Barr stated that the budget did not reflect value for money, and that the Council should invest in assets not liabilities. Councillors agreed that assets were important, but opportunities were few and far between, and all potential acquisitions should be carefully appraised before committing public funds.

· Costs were continually increasing, and the Town Council frequently funded service gaps resulting from County and District Councils service cuts.

· The budget was set out clearly to enable residents to see how their Council tax funded local services. 

· Further work could be done so residents have greater awareness of what the Town Council does around the town – such as grass-cutting, weed control, additional dog waste bins and litter bins, benches and public toilets.

· A suggestion to employ a bid-writer was not considered appropriate at this stage.

Councillor Thorne asked for reinstatement of a £6,300 budget for the Railway Station which would be funded from Earmarked reserves, and this was agreed. 
RESOLVED by majority vote to approve and adopt the proposed budget.

Councillors Barr and Smith requested that the minutes show that they had voted against approving the budget.
192. REVIEW OF THE TOWN’S CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
A report had previously been circulated. The issue of the town’s Christmas lighting display was discussed, but the matter could not be fully resolved as final invoices had not yet been received. The issue was deferred until final costs were known, but initial comments included:-

· It was clarified that the lights themselves had been excellent, and positive feedback had been received by the Clerk.

· Any ‘down time’ was due to faulty fittings or timer clocks. 

· Given the late notification of faults in the lighting infrastructure, the choice this year had been to proceed with a few faults or not have lights at all.

· The Festive Lighting Company, who supply the lights, would be happy to re-tender (competitively) for a new 3-year contract, and would be pleased to come to a Council meeting with a presentation if required.

· A change in lights and colours would be preferable next year.

· Faulty light fittings to be repaired or replaced during summer months (electrical report awaited).
· Value for money is extremely important and would be looked at closely this year.

· Consideration should be given to some lights for Rockwell Green.

A vote of thanks was given to the Hendy Family for the generous donation of such a splendid Christmas Tree, which had looked fabulous throughout the festive season.

193. AVAILABLE SECTION 106 FUNDS
Details of funds still available for bids from either the Council or a community group had been circulated with the agenda.
Councillor Battishill pointed out that the area at Cades Farm designated for a possible Community Hall was a poor piece of land and not fit for purpose. He went on to mention significant problems at Cades Farm relating to the Management Company’s services and charges.

A query about pooling funds was raised but it was clarified that the funds have to be used for the purpose and locality designated in the S106 Agreement.

RESOLVED to note the S106 funds available.

194. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB-GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Staffing and Resources Committee
Minutes of the meeting held 16th December had previously been circulated to Councillors. Councillor Lloyd, as Chairman of the Committee gave a verbal summary of the meeting held on 16th December. 

(b) Post Office Working Party
This small group had met on 10th December, following which a second letter been sent to the Post Office complaining about the loss of this town centre amenity and asking them to increase their efforts to find a new provider. It was suggested to once again ask Rebecca Pow, MP to advocate on behalf of the town, and a further letter would be sent. Councillor Powell-Brace told the meeting that many traders had shared their concern about the significant reduction in footfall since the closure of the Post Officer, which was impacting on general trade.
195. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 30 NOVEMBER 2019
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 30 November 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.

196. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a)  Net staff salaries – £1972.68 – December salaries

(b)  HMRC - £572.37 – December deductions

(c)  Somerset County Council - £472.62 – Superannuation for Clerk

(d)  Somerset County Council - £93.60 – pension deficit fund

(e)  Konica Minolta - £124.14 – Photocopier supplies 7/9 to 6/12/19

(f)  Jobseekers Recruitment – £897.32 – Asst & Deputy Clerks’ wages – 2/12 to 8/12/19

(g)  K Hemensley - £158.40 – reimbursement of purchase of grit

(h)  Konica Minolta - ££132.73 – photocopier rental 7/12/19 to 6/3/20

(i)  SALC - £90.00 – VAT training course for Clerk and one Councillor

(j)  Hinewood Cleaning Service - £10.00 – office window cleaning May 2019

(k)  Hinewood Cleaning Service - £10.00 – office window cleaning June 2019

(l)  Jobseekers Recruitment – £1023.82 - Asst & Deputy Clerks’ wages – 25/11 to 1/12/19

(m)  Denis & Ian Pearce Ltd - £660.00 – hire of PA system for Christmas Lights event

(n)  Viking - £67.97 – stationery

(o)  Viking - £75.74 – stamps

(p)  St John Ambulance - £221.76 – first aid cover for Christmas Lights event

(q)  Chess - £107.50 – telephone and broadband to 30/11/19

(r)  AIS Cleaners - £120.96 – office cleaning 18/11 to 13/12/19

(s)  SWT District Council - £19.89 – backdated rent increase 4/12 to 31/12/19

(t)  Jobseekers Recruitment - £949.67 - Asst & Deputy Clerks’ wages – 9/12 to 15/12/19

(u)  EDF Energy - £183.03 – electricity supply 17/9 to 16/12/19

(v)  SWT Council – £315.00 – rent for Town Council offices and Museum 1/01 to 31/03/19

(w) Jobseekers Recruitment - £847.90 – Asst & Deputy Clerks’ wages - 16/12 to 22/12/19
(x)  Sage - £44.10 – Payroll subscription for January 

(y)  United Reformed Church - £128.00 – room hire for Council meetings October to December

(z) MTMIT - £250.00 – IT support retainer for January 2020

(aa) MTMIT - £90.00 – email hosting for January 2020

(ab) National Trust – £25.00 – Mayor’s Christmas Cards

(ac) Clark Wilmott - £20.00 – Land Registry fee for office space new lease

Section 137 Expenditure

(ad) Amicus Law - £630.00 – legal advice re lease of Pop Up Shop premises

(ae) Judith Goss Florists - £87.00 – flowers for war graves

(af) British Gas - £32.48 – electric supply for Pop Up Shop – to 16/12/19

The meeting ended at 9.15 pm.

.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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